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Global, National, Local ɀ The Pace is Quickening 

Catherine Lloyd 

 

Last year was supposed to be one of the most important yet 

where the final year of the United NationΩǎ ΨDecade on 

BiodiversityΩ was concerned. It may have coincided with the 

growing biodiversity and climate change crisis, but because 

of Covid-19, the Convention on Biological Diversity 

Conference was cancelled. It is now scheduled to take place 

in China this year where a draft Global Policy Framework will 

be pored over by 196 countries and the final version will 

replace the 2010 Aichi Biodiversity Targets. The new decade 

will be the ΨU.N. Decade of Ecosystem RestorationΩ. We 

ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƳƛƴǳǘŜ ǘƻ ƭƻǎŜΦ  

 

/ƭƻǎŜǊ ǘƻ ƘƻƳŜΣ ǘƘŜ Ψ9ŘƛƴōǳǊƎƘ 5ŜŎƭŀǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ tƻǎǘ-нлнл Dƭƻōŀƭ .ƛƻŘƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ CǊŀƳŜǿƻǊƪΩΣ ǎŜǘǎ out 

ǘƘŜ {ŎƻǘǘƛǎƘ DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘΩǎ ŎƻƳƳƛǘƳŜƴǘ ƛƴ ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘe future.  It is not working alone 

- there is a suite of Edinburgh Process partners. The document can be downloaded from: 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/edinburgh-declaration-on-post-2020-biodiversity-framework/. 

 

In addition, Scottish Environment LINK has recently produced its report Ψ{ŎƻǘƭŀƴŘΩǎ .ƛƻŘƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ ϧ Lǘǎ 

ConservationΩ - https://www.scotlink.org/publication/scotlands-biodiversity-and-its-conservation/ to 

provide a wider context to biodiversity issues, including the development of relevant law and policy 

at international, European, UK and Scottish levels. This ŀŎŎƻƳǇŀƴƛŜǎ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ [LbYΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ 

ΨStill Delivering the GoodsΩ. These two reports hope to highlight the urgent need for a step change in 

funding, together with an effective policy framework and essential partnership working for 

biodiversity conservation. We have known for years that working together is the best way forward, 

but such is the scale of issues now arising, to halt, or even reverse, the increasing biodiversity decline 

shows just how vital this will be in the future. 

 

All these immense global biodiversity issues, coupled with the crisis getting ever closer to home, 

makes it everyone's business. We can no longer leave it to others, organisations, 'the government' to 

sort things out. If we don't have the data to back up the science, we can't decide which direction is 

best. It brings it down to all our individual interests, whether these are undertaken for work or in our 

spare time; suddenly all our various surveys and recording efforts are becoming ever more important. 

We are creating (and ultimately providing) the baseline to making the big decisions. 

 

With lockdown came the indirect opportunity to go online and we have all been fortunate to enjoy 

many high-quality webinars and training workshops. We may have had to curtail surveys in 2020 but 

2021 will hopefully be a year for making plans and getting "out there" again to continue as many 

surveys as possible, even if it means major social distancing or lone surveys.  

 

There has also been a surge of interest in how people of all ages and abilities can take part in wildlife 

surveys from the comfort of their own garden or nearby park. This is where we come in. Our scientific 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/edinburgh-declaration-on-post-2020-biodiversity-framework/
https://www.scotlink.org/publication/scotlands-biodiversity-and-its-conservation/
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surveys will continue, but there is a need to ensure that those keen on taking part in simple citizen 

science surveys are catered for. We can all help with this to spread the word, but there are likely to 

be issues where the experts are too thinly spread and cannot attend every BioBlitz or survey launch 

they are invited to. Those communities or groups asking for help may not be able to reimburse travel 

costs, let alone a fee to the expert if this is needed. A centralised system would be useful to encourage 

everyone to help everyone else, but who would set it up and how would it be funded? We have also 

long known that recorders are too few in number, so this still needs to be addressed ς and is becoming 

ever more urgent. There is much to discuss to ensure as many people are engaged in undertaking or 

ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǎǳǊǾŜȅǎ ŀǎ ǉǳƛŎƪƭȅ ŀǎ ǇƻǎǎƛōƭŜΦ ! ŎŀǎŜ ƻŦ άǇƭŜŀǎŜ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎέ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ǘƘŜ wŜŎƻǊŘŜǊǎΩ CƻǊǳƳ 

perhaps? 

 

&ÉÎÄÉÎÇ 4ÁÙÓÉÄÅȭÓ 3ÅÃÒÅÔ "ÕÔÔÅÒÆÌÙ  

Chris Stamp 

 

5ǳǊƛƴƎ нлнлΣ ǘƘŜ tǳǊǇƭŜ IŀƛǊǎǘǊŜŀƪΩǎ ǎǘŀǘǳǎ ƛƴ ǎƻǳǘƘ ¢ŀȅǎƛŘŜ 

ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ΨǊŀǊŜΩ ǘƻ ΨŎƻƳƳƻƴΩ ƛƴ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ǿŜŜƪǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ 

probably not because the butterfly suddenly spread from its very 

few known oakwood strongholds, but rather because a small 

number of recorders discovered that it could be found anywhere 

that there are mature pedunculate (common) oaks, including 

urban areas and in hedgerows. 

 

The key is understanding its unusual (for a butterfly) habits ς it flies 

mostly in the evening between 5pm and sunset and colonies keep 

to the tops of mature oak trees, 

appearing as fast-moving silvery 

specks against the green canopy. Binoculars are initially helpful for an 

identification, until you learn to recognise it from its flight and 

behaviour. 

 

It may be present in suitable habitat throughout Tayside, largely 

undiscovered, so keep an eye out around large oaks on warm 

evenings in late July through to the start of September. 

 

The National Plant Monitoring Scheme: A short introduction  

Dr Oliver Pescott 

 

The National Plant Monitoring Scheme (NPMS) was launched in 2015 as a new initiative for collecting 

robust data on plant species in semi-natural UK habitats. This was the culmination of a lot of work by 

the Botanical Society of Britain and Ireland, Plantlife, the UK Centre for Ecology & Hydrology (UKCEH) 

and the Joint Nature Conservation Committee (JNCC) over the preceding years (e.g. Walker et al. 

нлмлύΦ ¢ƘŜ ƪŜȅ ŜƭŜƳŜƴǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘŜƳŜ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ǎǳǊǾŜȅƻǊΩǎ ǇŜǊǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜ ŀǊŜ ŀǎ ŦƻƭƭƻǿǎΥ  

Two photos in article © Colin 

Edwards 
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¶ Recording is based on a stratified, weighted-random sample of 1 km squares, selected so that, on 

average, surveyed squares will have a higher chance of containing the semi-natural habitat types 

targeted by the scheme.  Squares are available to recorders once they register for the scheme, 

and are also publicly displayed on an interactive map on the website (www.npms.org.uk). 

 

¶ Within each square, recorders are asked to 

record species abundance (in terms of % cover) 

within 5 small plots (usually 5 x 5 m) in a range 

of semi-natural habitat types. To minimise 

biases in plot selection as far as possible, 

surveyors are provided with a gridded set of up 

to 25 mapped plot locations from which to 

select at least 3 plots for survey. This step is only 

required during the first visit to a 1 km square, 

with the selected plots forming a permanent 

basis for future monitoring. Linear plots (e.g. for 

hedgerows, streams, or arable field margins) are also 

included in the scheme and setting up plots in these 

habitats also has a simple methodology associated 

with it. All survey guidance and forms are available on the scheme website at 

www.npms.org.uk/content/resources  

 

¶ Surveyors can adopt more than one 1 km square if desired, enabling a rotation of visits between 

years, e.g. if one has two squares one could visit them in alternate years. Gaps between visits are 

also accommodated where squares may be remote. 

 

¶ The fixed plots are intended to be re-locatable (but not permanently marked) by others, so 

photos, sketch maps, the digital creation of a plot location on an interactive map on the website, 

and, ideally, GPS co-ordinates are all collected for sampled locations. 

 

¶ Within plots, recorders may choose to record all species, or just a subset of c. 400 habitat 

indicators (roughly 30 indicators per habitat type). The habitat indicators include a subset of 

ΨŜŀǎȅ-to-identify species to encourage participation. Species and habitat lists are also available 

on the website under the resources link above; the survey guidance booklet also includes an 

excellently illustrated guide to the UK habitats included in the scheme. 

 

¶ Many other resources are available through the website, including various species ID cribs, 

YouTube videos and PowerPoint presentations on habitat identification, as well as newsletters 

from every year of the scheme to date. The last newsletter, for winter 2020, is of particular 

interest, as this includes an overview of the first set of UK habitat indicators created using scheme 

data; these were published last year as experimental indicators in the Defra/JNCC UK Biodiversity 

Indicators publication. See https://rebrand.ly/c7indicator for more information. 

A colleague helping to survey an NMPS plot  

© Oliver Pescott 

http://www.npms.org.uk/
http://www.npms.org.uk/content/resources
https://rebrand.ly/c7indicator
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If you are interested in taking part in the scheme, please see the website to register, or contact the 

coordinator at support@npms.org.uk. As noted above, the website also shows where squares are 

available, and allows available squares to be requested by surveyors. 

 

Oli L. Pescott, Biological Records Centre, UKCEH Wallingford, Maclean Building, Benson Lane, 

Crowmarsh Gifford, Oxfordshire, OX10 8BB 

 

References 

Walker, K.J., Dines, T., Hutchinson, N. & Freeman, S. 2010. Designing a new plant surveillance scheme 

for the UK. Joint Nature Conservation Committee Report No. 440. JNCC, Peterborough. 

 

Tayside Swifts Update and a Plea for Surveying Help  

Catherine Lloyd & Daniele Muir 

 

It is 20 years since the first swift surveys began in Tayside and we still feel as though we have only just 

begun. Much has been achieved in raising awareness about this ever-ŘŜŎƭƛƴƛƴƎ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎΣ ōǳǘ ƛŦ ǿŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ 

know what we are losing and where, the situation is only going to get worse. It does not help that our 

swifts may be Scottish born but as they only spend three months here, they are often perceived as 

άōƛǊŘǎ ŦǊƻƳ !ŦǊƛŎŀέ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛƳǇƭƛŜǎ ǘƘŜȅ ŀǊŜ ƴƻǘ ƻǳǊ ǇǊƻōƭŜƳΦ ²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƭƻƴƎ ǿŀȅ ǘƻ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ǘǳǊƴ ǘƘƛǎ 

round. 

 

The new summary document outlines what we have achieved in Tayside to date: 

https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/2021/02/23/swift-summary-report-2021/. For minimal funds 

we have made a very good start, namely: 

¶ 269 nest boxes have been erected across numerous small-scale projects 

¶ We have worked with 36 businesses and 8 church groups 

¶ 15 schools have each received a swift nest box for their building 

¶ Within Perth & Kinross Swift Conservation Projects have been undertaken in the Carse of 

Gowrie, Pitlochry, Strathearn, Stanley, Kinross, Crieff and Tay Landscape Partnership area  

¶ In Angus similar projects have taken place in Forfar, Kirriemuir, Edzell and Carnoustie 

 

We are now looking to raise awareness beyond our shores, working with schools in Africa and to twin 

them with our local schools. We rely heavily on volunteers, local communities, and individuals. One of 

the easiest things anyone can do is to add all sightings of swifts to www.swiftmapper.org.uk, the 

w{t.Ωǎ ƭŀǘŜǎǘ !ǇǇΦ ²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ǳǊƎŜƴǘƭȅ ƴŜŜŘ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭǎ ǿƘƻ Ŏŀƴ ΨŀŘƻǇǘΩ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŀǊŜŀ ǘƻ ǎǳǊǾŜȅ ŜȄƛǎǘƛƴƎ 

nest sites and suggest new sites for nest boxes. If you can help with this, please contact either 

Catherine at caglloyd@pkc.gov.uk or Daniele at DMuir@taysideswifts.co.uk. We can provide you with 

maps and general advice. 

 

In particular, if anyone can spare a few evenings during the summer in Forfar, as part of our latest 

Angus project, we need help with surveying for swifts. You can choose a few streets to watch for 

screaming parties and potential nest sites. We also have a number of nest boxes looking for homes 

mailto:support@npms.org.uk
https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/2021/02/23/swift-summary-report-2021/
http://www.swiftmapper.org.uk/
mailto:caglloyd@pkc.gov.uk
mailto:DMuir@taysideswifts.co.uk
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in the town so if you have a building which is over 4.5m high, not south facing and with a clear flight 

path, please contact Daniele direct at DMuir@taysideswifts.co.uk. 

 

Last year we had planned several Swift community events in both Crieff and Forfar, along with the 

erection of many nest boxes in both towns. Unfortunately, these didn't take place, but we did manage 

to find new swift nest sites and screaming parties in Crieff and carried out a nest site survey of some 

ƻŦ CƻǊŦŀǊΩǎ ǘƻǿƴ ŎŜƴǘǊŜΦ ²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ƳŀƴŀƎŜŘ ŀ socially distanced guided walk/ survey training session. 

The highlight of the Forfar survey was finding a nest site with a swift chick peering out at the world! 

The nest boxes will now go up in both towns this year. 

 

We urgently need funding to continue offering free advice and nest boxes to local communities so we 

would greatly welcome donations, large or small, via our PayPal Fund ς 

https://paypal.me/pools/c/8v4V2zA0t9. Just £10 will make a huge difference. If you know of a local 

business which might like to become a Business Champion for Swifts, please let us know so that we 

can contact them and forward an information pack. 

 

Butterfly monitoring in Tayside: help needed!  

Anthony McCluskey 

 

This year we are appealing again for volunteers to help monitor butterfly populations in Tayside.  

Reports on butterfly numbers indicate that about three quarters of species across the UK are in 

decline. For decades, people have been 

monitoring butterfly populations and reporting the 

numbers through the UK Butterfly Monitoring 

Scheme, and most people record butterflies on 

Butterfly Transects. These transects are 1-2km 

routes which are walked once per week between 

the beginning of April and end of September ς 26 

weeks in all. 

 

It can be a large commitment for one person, but 

many transects are now walked by small groups of 

three or four people, meaning that each person only does 

the walk once a month or so.  

 

We desperately need more help with transects in Tayside! Unfortunately, there are fewer transects 

in some parts of Scotland than we would like. This means that the trends for butterfly populations 

Ƴŀȅ ƻƴƭȅ ǊŜŦƭŜŎǘ ǿƘŀǘΩǎ ƘŀǇǇŜƴƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǇƭŀŎŜǎ ƭƛƪŜ 9ŘƛƴōǳǊƎƘ ŀƴŘ DƭŀǎƎƻǿΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ Ƴŀƴȅ 

transects in a small area. But we know that Tayside is not the central belt, so we need to get more 

transects and transect walkers here, otherwise we risk this region being under-represented in the 

ǎǘŀǘƛǎǘƛŎǎΦ IŜǊŜΩǎ ŀ ǎǳƳƳŀǊȅ ƻŦ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǿŜΩǊŜ ŀǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘǊŀƴǎŜŎǘǎ ƛƴ ¢ŀȅǎƛŘŜΦ 

 

Orange Tip on Bluebell © Iain H Leach 

mailto:DMuir@taysideswifts.co.uk
https://paypal.me/pools/c/8v4V2zA0t9
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In Dundee there are two existing transects, at the Dighty Burn near Broughty Ferry and at Dundee 

Law. Both transects have been very well-walked the past few years but could always do with more 

help. Fife is relatively well-represented with transects at Tentsmuir, Auchtermuchty Common, Lochore 

and Loch Leven.  

 

We need more transects in Angus. The long-running transect at St. Cyrus continues to yield important 

information on a wide variety of species, but the rest of that region is seriously under-represented ς 

ǘƘŜǊŜΩǎ ƻƴƭȅ ƻƴŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǘǊŀƴǎŜŎǘΣ ŀǎ /ǊƻƳōƛŜ /ƻǳƴǘǊȅ tŀǊƪ. If you live in Angus, or can visit regularly, 

we would really like to hear from you if you would like to establish a new transect. You can set one up 

anywhere, and we can assist with the whole process. 

 

The same goes for Perth. We have transects along 

the cycle network at the North Inch in Perth and 

Dunkeld, but these are only walked a handful of 

times each year ς both need extra walkers to help 

fill the gaps. 

 

In Highland Perthshire we have some important 

populations of priority species like Mountain 

Ringlet, Pearl-Bordered Fritillary and Northern 

Brown Argus. These species require a slightly 

more targeted approach than a general transect, 

but ƛŦ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ƛƴ ƳƻƴƛǘƻǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜƳ please 

contact me and we can work together to find a site close to you where you can count these butterflies. 

For priority species we encourage people to attempt a single-species transect which only needs to 

be walked for the flight period of that species, so it can be as little as four weeks! 

 

To book a space on a workshop visit the Butterfly Conservation Scotland Events Page at: 

www.butterfly-conservation.org/events/scotland or contact me about transects by emailing 

amccluskey@butterfly-conservation.org.  

 

Mind the Gap Project - How You can Help 

Catherine Lloyd 

 

Anyone can become a Hedgehog Champion and the Hedgehog Street website is well worth exploring 

- https://www.hedgehogstreet.org/. If you have seen a hedgehog recently, please add the details to 

the Big Hedgehog Map - https://bighedgehogmap.org/ and make sure your garden is part of a 

άƘŜŘƎŜƘƻƎ ƘƛƎƘǿŀȅέ by creating a CD-sized gap in the fence or hedge so that hedgehogs can come 

ŀƴŘ Ǝƻ ŀǎ ǘƘŜȅ ŦƻǊŀƎŜΦ ¢ƘŜ Ψŀƭƭ ŀōƻǳǘ ƘŜŘƎŜƘƻƎǎΩ ǇŀƎŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ǳǎŜŦǳƭ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴȅ 

questions: https://www.hedgehogstreet.org/about-hedgehogs/.  

 

Although Covid-19 scuppered plans to complete the Carnoustie & Barry Mind the Gap Project, we are 

still helping to raise awareness about gardening for hedgehogs and ensuring as many people as 

Pearl-bordered Fritillary on Bugle © Gilles San Martin 

http://www.butterfly-conservation.org/events/scotland
mailto:amccluskey@butterfly-conservation.org
https://www.hedgehogstreet.org/
https://bighedgehogmap.org/
https://www.hedgehogstreet.org/about-hedgehogs/
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possible within these communities have an opportunity to be part of the project. Two more Mind the 

Gap projects will be undertaken as part of the Biodiversity Villages projects ς in Guildtown and St 

Madoes. In Scone, we are working with A&J Stephen Builders to help raise awareness not just about 

ƘŜŘƎŜƘƻƎǎΣ ōǳǘ ŀƭǎƻ ΨƴŜŀǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƛŘȅΩ ǿƛƭŘƭƛŦŜ ƎŀǊŘŜƴƛƴƎ όȅŜǎΣ ƛǘΩǎ ŘŜŦƛƴƛǘŜƭȅ ǇƻǎǎƛōƭŜΗύ ŀƴŘ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ 

householders to make hedgehog highways. If you can suggest any new developments which could 

include hedgehog highways, please contact Catherine at caglloyd@pkc.gov.uk.  

 

Recording Help Needed at Taymount and Five Mile Woods  

Elspeth Coutts 

 

West Stormont Woodland Group (WSWG - pronounced Wizzywig!) is working to bring Taymount and 

Five Mile Woods near Stanley and Bankfoot in Perthshire into community ownership by acquiring 

them from Forestry and Land Scotland through their Community Asset Transfer Scheme (CATS).  

 

Since 2018, WSWG has been developing 

proposals for the woods through 

extensive networking and community 

engagement. An on-line Community 

Consultation ran until 19th March, the 

results of which will inform the final 

Proposal and Business Plan which will 

support the CATS application, hopefully 

later in 2021. 

     

Biodiversity is a key theme in the 

WSWG project and, if we are successful 

in bringing Taymount and Five Mile 

Woods into community ownership, it is our wish to establish an ongoing survey programme as routine 

to both establish baseline data and monitor species and habitats in the woods as our management 

and improvements progress. It is envisaged that this will involve a mixture of formal survey and 

community engagement/citizen science.  

 

We are keen to undertake a Bioblitz to start engaging and enthusing the local community, adults and 

children alike, in this vital part of understanding, appreciating, loving and helping our natural 

environment.  However, we were too 

late to organise a Bioblitz in 2019 

(although we bug-hunted and 

identified wild flowers in Forest 

School!), Covid-19 prevented it in 

2020, and so we are hoping very much 

we will be able to pull one out of the 

bag during the  summer of 2021! 

             

mailto:caglloyd@pkc.gov.uk
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Although these woods are fundamentally mixed conifer plantation of commercial origin, their site 

characteristics, land-use history, recent management and other 

environmental circumstances have combined to produce 

surprisingly interesting and diverse woodland and other habitat 

which we wish to allow and help develop for significantly 

enhanced biodiversity over the coming years. 

 

So, this is a direct appeal from WSWG to Tayside Recorders to 

be part of our amazing and ambitious project: would it be 

possible to put together a small group of recorders to work 

with WSWG to plan, organise and deliver a (Covid-compliant) 

Bioblitz in Taymount and Five Mile Woods during the summer 

holidays in 2021?  

 

I really hope we can. The ecological value of these woods is 

crying out to be properly represented in our bid to hold and 

look after them in perpetuity. For people and for planet. If you 

can help in any capacity, please contact the Group via 

contact@weststormontwoodlandgroup.scot.  

 

Elspeth Coutts 

Secretary, WSWG Steering Group 

www.weststormontwoodlandgroup.scot 

 

Small Blue Butterfly Update  
Glyn Edwards 

 

As with so many other training sessions and surveys, 2020 

turned out to be a strange year with lockdowns and travel 

restrictions. Some on-line training was carried out by Anthony 

McClusky and some Kidney Vetch planting sessions did 

thankfully take place.  

 

[ŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǎǇǊƛƴƎ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊΣ ƭŜŀŘƛƴƎ ǳǇ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ {Ƴŀƭƭ .ƭǳŜ ŦƭƛƎƘǘ 

season, was warm and sunny and the first sightings were 

actually on 31st May. The warm, dry weather led to some 

patches of Kidney Vetch becoming shriveled and whilst these 

recovered with the rains in early June, it is not known if this 

will impact on the breeding success of the butterfly. Sites that 

were surveyed for Kidney Vetch towards the end of last June 

confirmed it was a good year for the plant.  

  

Small Blue © Glyn Edward 

All photos in the article © Elspeth 

Coutts & Nicky Bolland 

mailto:contact@weststormontwoodlandgroup.scot
http://www.weststormontwoodlandgroup.scot/
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A review of the individual sites is given in the 2020 Small Blue Newsletter which can be downloaded 

from https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/SMALL-BLUE-2020-002-

GE-CL-FINAL-25-2-21-1.pdf.   Thanks to everyone who sent in records, grew Kidney Vetch plants, and 

helped plant them out.  

  

Events for 2021  

Hopefully we will be allowed to undertake as much surveying as possible, as well as some Kidney Vetch 

planting at Elliot Links. There will be new interpretation panels placed at Carnoustie; these have been 

kindly funded by a Carnoustie Golf Links Community Benefits grant. The main activity will centre 

around the new Species on the Edge project where we hope to increase the number of surveyors and 

site visits to establish an accurate status of the current Small Blue distribution on the Angus Coast. It 

is also hoped a summer student will undertake baseline monitoring and mapping of Kidney Vetch 

abundance at every accessible site. 

  

If you would like to help with the Small Blue surveying or planting of Kidney Vetch during 2021, 

please contact Glyn Edwards at perthshirebutterflies@eastscotland-butterflies.org.uk. 

 

Share your Angus & Dundee Whale and Dolphin Sightings  

Kelly Ann Dempsey 

 
Do you explore !ƴƎǳǎΩǎ Ŏƻŀǎǘŀƭ ǿƛƭŘƭƛŦŜ ǎƛǘŜǎ 

regularly?  Did you know you can report your whale 

and dolphin sightings to an Angus-based 

community led conservation and tourism project 

specialising in recording cetaceans in Angus 

waters?   

 

Now in its 10th year Marine Life Angus continues to 

promote Angus coastal sites and species, facilitates 

local beach cleans, leads coastal whale and dolphin 

spotting walks, and collects valuable sightings data. 

This data, gathered by the public, has proved critical 

to understanding how important Angus waters are 

for cetacean species. Sightings have been used to create a guide to land based viewing and to provide 

a Realtime opportunity to see cetaceans on the Angus coast. A ²Ƙŀǘǎ!ǇǇ ƎǊƻǳǇ Ψ!ƴƎǳǎ /ŜǘŀŎŜŀƴ 

{ƛƎƘǘƛƴƎǎΩ ς inspired by the successful Shetland Orca watching group ς has been set up for Angus 

residents and visitors.  

 

Marine Life Angus also aims to publicise other local recording and volunteering schemes including 

local butterflies, maritime plants, and marine non-native species. The website 

www.marinelifeangus.co.uk will be updated in 2021 and you can follow the twitter account 

@marinelifeangus. 

 

Dolphin watching in Montrose Bay, Angus © Kelly 

Ann Dempsey 

https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/SMALL-BLUE-2020-002-GE-CL-FINAL-25-2-21-1.pdf
https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/SMALL-BLUE-2020-002-GE-CL-FINAL-25-2-21-1.pdf
mailto:perthshirebutterflies@eastscotland-butterflies.org.uk
https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/Whale-And-Dolphin-Watching-4.2.pdf
http://www.marinelifeangus.co.uk/
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Since the project began there have been regular sightings at locations on the Angus coast of species 

including bottlenose dolphins, minke whale, porpoise, common dolphin and even humpbacks whales 

at Montrose Bay.  

 

Sightings are always welcome, and the group 

encourages those regularly out on the coast or 

on inshore waters to regularly report what they 

see and encourage others to do so. Please 

contact  info@marinelifeangus.co.uk for further 

information on how to get involved. 

 

 

Snowdrops for Pollinators  

Catherine Lloyd 

 

Although snowdrops may not be the best flowers for helping 

early pollinators, they are very helpful in filling the hunger gap 

if there is a mild patch of weather in late winter. Planted near 

other early flowering spring plants such as aconite, crocus, 

primrose, muscari, and squill they not only cheer us up in 

early spring but can be a real lifeline for bumblebees. The only 

native British wild daffodil, the Welsh or Tenby daffodil, can 

also be added to the list but not daffodils per se which are not 

much good for our wildlife except that the grass can be left a 

bit longer around them! 

 

Our first Snowdrops for Pollinators planting was part of the St 

Madoes Biodiversity Village project with the local community 

socially distancing but still planting 1,000 ΨǎƴƻǿŘǊƻǇǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 

ƎǊŜŜƴΩ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘȅŀǊŘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ was the first of spring flower 

planting on banks and around trees in other Perth & Kinross 

churchyards as part of the Tayside Green Graveyard Initiative. 

We are also looking into helping pollinators in graveyards further into the season ς more details on 

this later. If, in the meantime, anyone is willing to undertake surveys in churchyards, please let us 

know ς in particular we need help with amphibians, lichens, invertebrates, vascular plants and trees. 

¢ƘŜ tŀǊǘƴŜǊǎƘƛǇΩǎ ƭŜŀŦƭŜǘ ƛǎ ƘŜǊŜΥ https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/2015/02/03/green-

graveyards-initiative/. 

Volunteers planting snowdrops and 

aconites, St Madoes © Kate Barron 

Bottlenose and baby © Claire Lacey 

mailto:info@marinelifeangus.co.uk
https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/2015/02/03/green-graveyards-initiative/
https://www.taysidebiodiversity.co.uk/2015/02/03/green-graveyards-initiative/

























